
Council Summary

At the February 27, 2012 Town Meeting:

· Approved Town Meeting Minutes from February 13, 2012.

· Adopted Resolution R-10 -2012 urging MTA not to reduce MARC Train Service at the Kensington Train Station.

· Adopted Resolution R- 11-2012 approving certain parking restrictions established by the Mayor pursuant to Section 4-103 (e) of the Town Code.

· Adopted Resolution R-12-2012 expressing support of the proposed addition to the Planning Board Draft Sector Plan with respect to the Konterra Property as amended and read by the Town Attorney.

· Adopted Resolution R-13-2012 supporting exploration of the creation of a Development District.

February 27, 2012

Town Meeting 7:05 p.m. 

Mayor Fosselman, Council Members Barch, McMullen, Sullivan, and Thompson, Town Manager Daily, Town Attorney Ferguson, Clerk-Treasurer Engels, and Assistant Town Manager Hoffman were present.  The Pledge of Allegiance was recited. A Moment of Silence was observed for a long time Town Resident Harry McPherson who passed away.

The Mayor reported there will be an Ethics Commission Meeting on March 7th; he attended the monthly MML meeting, County Executive Leggett was the guest, discussion was on this year’s budget and tax duplication; MML will be holding a lobbying day lunch in Annapolis next month to lobby to restore Highway User Revenue Fees; and met with several County Council Members to discuss the upcoming Sector Plan which is scheduled for a County Council Work Session tomorrow at 1:40.

Council Member Sullivan reported she attended the PHED Committee meeting; opposes using Rock Creek Hills Park for the new middle-school site; suggested the Town take a position supporting keeping teacher’s pensions at the state level not the county; thanked Marlene Michaelson for protective language in the Sector Plan which is a result of citizen involvement in the Sector Plan.
Council Member Thompson reported he will be working with Delegate Carr to ask the State Attorney General for an opinion on using local traffic only signs.

Toni Ward expressed concern over false information being spread by Resident Barry Peoples about her property with regards to 75 feet high buildings; her property is being rezoned at 45 feet.
Barry Peoples stated he did not talk to people about 75 foot buildings in Toni Ward’s area but said he is on record for not wanting the conversion of the home from residential to commercial.

Jack Gaffey informed Residents Jenny Smith is opening a bakery in the former Itsy Bitsy Bakery location and noted the importance of supporting businesses in Town; Darin Bartram brought complementary treats from Jenny Smith.

Sharon Scott requested the faded pedestrian crossing notices on Capitol View be renewed and questioned what was being done about not blocking the intersection at Howard and Connecticut Avenue.

Julie O’Malley clarified that the public can speak on an agenda item later in the meeting. 

Lorri Simmons stated 75 feet could be visualized by looking at seven floors of Kensington House and expressed concern over egress from high buildings.

Duane Rollins suggested the Town consider exploring some type of wood or composite covering over the culvert at the new parking lot.

Resolution R-10-2012 urging the Maryland Transit Administration of the Department of Transportation not to reduce MARC Train Service at the Kensington Train station was discussed.  Council Member McMullen stated the proposed cut from two trains to one in the morning would greatly impact riders.  The Mayor thanked Yvonne Gurney for bringing this to the Town’s attention and helping with the language.  Sharon Scott suggested if the issue is keeping the trains on schedule, MARC should change the schedule not reduce the trains.  See Council Actions.

Resolution R-11-2012 approving certain parking restrictions established by the Mayor and Council pursuant to Section 4-103 (e) of the Town Code was discussed. The Town Manager explained this would allow the Town to legally tow and give tickets for violations.   Jack Gaffey stated the time limit should not have been changed on Howard Avenue from three to four hours. The Mayor noted the change was at the request of the Town Merchants. Elisenda Sola-Sole stated there is not ample parking for the businesses and the new parking lot is beginning to be used by people visiting the businesses and more signage is needed. Duane Rollins stated there are abandoned vehicles at the Mizel property and questioned whether the Town could do something about this. See Council Actions.

Resolution R-12-2012 expressing support of the proposed addition to the Planning Board Draft Sector Plan with respect to the Konterra property was discussed.  Town Attorney Ferguson stated the Town passed Resolution R-03-2012 which supported exploration only of additional height not to exceed 75 feet for the Konterra property, that recommendation was taken to the County Council and their staff prepared an amendment for the Draft Sector Plan which R-12-2012 addresses.

Council Member Sullivan stated because of the attachment to R-05-2012, which referenced the Konterra property and left it with no recommendation, that R-05-2012 overruled the earlier resolution R-03-2012. She stated she was surprised the Town Attorney was taking a position opposed to what was voted on and random quotes were pulled out from the Council meeting to bolster the case.  She stated she is concerned the Town is taking one position with the vote and going to the County Council with what is a different position that does not reflect the intent of the Council or the people sitting here and is concerned the Town Attorney would be doing that to the people in the Town.  She stated it was political maneuvering to make the people in Town think we voted one way and then going to the County Council saying something entirely different.

Council Member McMullen stated to say that the clear statement made by adopting R-03-2012 to explore the increase in height for Konterra was repealed by an attachment in a later resolution is hogwash.  He stated it was very clear the reason the Konterra language was pulled out was because it was already in a separate resolution.  Council Member Barch stated to say we intentionally deceived the community is hogwash.

Council Members Barch, McMullen, and Thompson all stated they supported exploring 75 feet for Konterra and that adopting R-05-2012 unanimously did not change the fact that R-03-2012 was adopted.
Town Attorney Ferguson stated to clarify this question she sent a letter to the County Council President.  She stated she was at the January 30th Town Meeting, it was very clear what occurred, that the Konterra language was taken out of R-05-2012 to achieve a unanimous vote.  Because the Council had already adopted the Konterra language in R-03-2012, there was no need to repeat the Council’s support in R-05-2012.  This interpretation is supported by the minutes, the audio, and the conversation at the time.  
Council Member Sullivan discussed the issues with the Konterra property, her opposition to 75 foot height, and read comments from the Planning Board Meeting in April 2011 by Commissioner Dreyfuss and Commissioner Presley in opposition to the height.  

Residents commented as follows: Stowe Teti stated he was in favor of exploring height and believed the property is critical to Village Center but after researching it determined  structured parking would cost 10% of the whole budget of the project and he stated he has concern over language in the Resolution; Jack Gaffey stated he prefers 60 feet and suggested the Resolution not specifically state 75 feet; Lorri Simmons stated importance of a cap in height; Sabina Emerson stated as a Revitalization Committee Member she was one of 2 out of 12 who voted against exploring the 75 feet height and has concern over the property being mapped at 75 feet, she stated if the height is going to be explored the language needs to be strengthened, the Town should have veto power, and the charrette should be mandatory; Sean Neary stated blanket statements are being made either for or against the height and no one knows how the whole Town feels;  Pat Mulready (not a Town Resident) spoke against the height; and Barbara Scharman stated as Revitalization Committee Member she did not support 75 feet and questioned the mapping of the property and importance of strengthening the language.

Marlene Michaelson, Senior Legislative Analyst for the County Council, explained the property has to be mapped to the maximum possible or the additional height cannot be explored; she stated the master plan would limit the height to 60 feet and include the circumstances under which the height could be increased; she stated only the Planning Board can make the height decision under Article 28; and she stated there is a provision that if a Resolution is passed by the Town Council expressing an opinion on particular land use the only way the Planning Board can do something different is with a super majority, this does not give the Town veto power but a very significant role in the process.

Council Member Sullivan questioned whether the Town could vote to increase the height for Konterra without a unanimous vote or referendum because of the provision in the Town Charter Section 411 (b).  She stated she researched it and it was put in the Town Charter because of the 10400 Connecticut Avenue building.

The Town Attorney stated she has reviewed this provision in the Town Charter. Section 411 (b) prohibits the Mayor and Council from taking a position on more intensive land use than the Park and Planning Commission has adopted unless it is unanimous. She stated at the time it was put in the Town Charter there was a proposal to change a use of a property from residential to commercial. She stated as Town Attorney, in her legal opinion, using analysis of what the terms mean and what generated this in 1960, R-03-2012 does not violate Section 411 (b).  Height in zoning interpretation is not a more intensive use and she would not recommend the Council adopt a resolution that was not a lawful resolution.  She stated R-03-2012 does not talk about use or more intensive use, the use has already been set.  Height, along with setbacks and massing, are terms of bulk, not terms of use, and are referred to separately in the law and cases.
Council Member Sullivan did not agree with the legal opinion.
Mr. Gould, owner of the Konterra property, discussed the project and answered questions.  His engineer, Mr. Soltez, from Loiderman Soltez Associates, discussed the height measurement. The following comments were made: Steve Cohen emphasized the historic character of the Town and the importance of Konterra’s plan being reviewed by the Historic Preservation Commission; Clifford Scharman questioned whether a traffic study was done for the difference in height and whether an environmental impact study was done for contaminants on the property; Jack Gaffey stated maximum height means to measure the property at the highest point; Pat Mulready (not a Town Resident) expressed concern over the height; a resident from Parkwood questioned the ninety foot wall and whether there were plans for a step down adjacent to residential; and Lorri Simmons commented on the height measurement. Mr. Gould stated a traffic study has not been done, but would be done, the property has contaminants which are at a low level and clean up would not be required, and clarified there is not a 90 foot wall on the property.

The Council and Town Attorney discussed strengthening the language in Resolution R-12-2012 to include:  a whereas clause stating the Town wants to have the final say but under Article 28 cannot and therefore has adopted requirements in the Resolution; a mandatory charrette and subsequent vote by the Town Council prior to the first vote by the Planning Board on anything related to the development plan for the property; a declaration of covenants requiring a mandatory charrette and subsequent vote; removal of the clock tower as an amenity; and the use of Montgomery County’s standard method for determining height.  Council Member Sullivan stated she would vote against the Resolution because she wants the height to be capped at 60 feet as the Planning Board recommended.  See Council Actions.

Resolution R-13-2012 supporting the exploration of the creation of a development district to help fund the infrastructure improvements under the Kensington Sector Plan was discussed. The Mayor stated that many people have inquired about how new infrastructure would be afforded.  He noted the County uses development districts to pay for infrastructure improvements and this Resolution would allow the Town to explore having their own development district creating a special taxing district for new development. See Council Actions.

Council Actions:
Council Member Thompson moved to approve the minutes from the February 13, 2012 Town Meeting. The motion passed 3 to 0.  Council Member Sullivan abstained.

Council Member McMullen moved to approve Resolution R-10-2012 urging the Maryland Transit Administration of the Department of Transportation not to reduce MARC Train Service at the Kensington Train Station.  The motion passed unanimously.

Council Member Thompson moved to approve Resolution R-11-2012 approving certain parking restrictions established by the Mayor pursuant to section 4-103 (e) of the Town Code.  The motion passed unanimously.

Council Member McMullen moved to approve Resolution R-12-2012 expressing support of the proposed addition to the Planning Board Draft Sector Plan with respect to the Konterra property as amended and read by the Town Attorney.  The motion passed 3 to 1.  Council Member Sullivan voted against the motion.

Council Member Thompson moved to approve R-13-2012 supporting the exploration of the creation of a development district to help fund the infrastructure improvements under the Kensington Sector Plan. The motion passed 3 to 1. Council Member Barch voted against the motion.

Council Member Barch moved to adjourn the meeting at 9:55 p.m. The motion passed unanimously.
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